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Meeting Convened: 6:10 pm Meeting Adjourned: 7:40 pm 

 

Members in Attendance: 

• Rahman K. Johnson, Ph.D. – Council Member, District 14,   

• Andrew Powers – Executive Council Assistant, District 14 

• Steve Herzl – Planning Department 

• Eric Grantham – Council Public Information Office 

• Paul Harden – Attorney of Record, Developer’s Representative 

 

Purpose 

Council Member Rahman Johnson convened a noticed public meeting to address 

community questions regarding the waiver of distance application for a tasting room 

associated with Shores Liquor Store, located at the northeast corner of Old Middleburg 

Road and Collins Road. The meeting was held at the Argyle Branch Public Library, 7973 

Old Middleburg Road South, on June 12th, 2025, to ensure transparency and provide a 

forum for residents, the developer, and city representatives to exchange information and 

evidence pertinent to the application. 

 

Introduction & Opening Comments 

Council Member Johnson opened the meeting at 6:10 pm, acknowledging a short delay due to streaming 

setup. He welcomed attendees and introduced the project’s legal counsel, Paul Harden, as well as staff 

from the Planning Department and Council’s Public Information Office. 

He clarified at the outset that the purpose of the meeting was not to decide whether a liquor store may 

operate at this site—because the underlying commercial zoning, approved in 2021, lawfully permits retail 

liquor sales by right under the Jacksonville Ordinance Code Chapter 656, and within the Planned Unit 

Development (PUD) 2023-747-E. 

Council Member Johnson emphasized that Ordinance 2025-370 specifically concerns the waiver of the 

required minimum distance for on-premises consumption, as the proposed tasting room is 1,300 feet from 

a nearby school, which is 134 feet shorter than the standard 1,500-foot buffer stipulated by Section 

656.805(a)(6), Ordinance Code. 

He reiterated that as a Council Member, his role in this process is quasi-judicial; he holds no position for 

or against the waiver prior to receiving all competent substantial evidence, and he must preserve due 

process throughout committee and Council votes. 
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Discussion 

Council Member Johnson detailed the legislative steps ahead: 

• The matter will proceed to the Land Use & Zoning (LUZ) Committee on June 17th, 2025. 

• A final decision will be made by the full Jacksonville City Council on June 24th, 2025. 

He then provided attendees with a printed Primer on Competent Substantial Evidence, which is attached 

to these minutes, to guide public testimony and ensure that comments addressed legally relevant criteria. 

The floor was then opened for public speakers, each allowed up to three minutes to present factual evidence 

and statements for the record. Speaker cards were completed by each participant and are attached hereto. 

Key questions and issues raised included: 

• Why the liquor store cannot be stopped entirely: Council Member Johnson explained that 

commercial zoning and the PUD permit the store by right, established in 2021. 

• Request for a barrier: Residents requested a barrier between the store and an adjacent parcel. The 

developer’s representative agreed to this condition. 

• Lighting, sidewalks, and security: Johnson confirmed that road widening plans for Old 

Middleburg Road include these elements and committed to reinforcing these as formal requests to 

the developer. 

• Distance from the school: He clarified that the tasting room is only 134 feet shy of the buffer 

requirement and noted that waivers for shorter distances have precedent in Jacksonville’s zoning 

history when supported by substantial evidence. 

Council Member Johnson also requested that the developer permit community groups to request use of the 

tasting room for appropriate neighborhood activities. Paul Harden agreed to accommodate this request 

where feasible. 

To conclude, Council Member Johnson committed to compiling community suggestions and negotiating 

mutually acceptable conditions to be codified within the PUD, ensuring any approval remains tailored to 

community benefit and neighborhood integrity. 

 
Closing Remarks 

 

Closing Remarks 

Council Member Johnson thanked all residents for their civic engagement and reminded them of the 

upcoming LUZ Committee and Council meeting dates. He underscored the importance of continued 

participation and informed testimony grounded in documented facts. 

 

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 7:40 pm by Council Member Johnson. 

 

Attachments: 
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• Primer: Understanding Competent Substantial Evidence

• Completed Speaker Cards

Minutes: Andrew Powers , ECA District 14 

Apowers1@coj.net 904.255.5160 

Posted: June 16, 2025 9:40 AM  

mailto:Apowers1@coj.net
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